TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 13TH, 2008 MEETING


The Town of Stanford convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, November 13th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for our troops still in harms’ way around the world.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader – present





Joyce Hadden – present





Arthur Hart – absent





Virginia Stern – present





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr.,  Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #11 AND #11P OF 2008: The November 2008 Abstract of Claims and the November ‘08 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 19189 – 19252 and 19286 {JC Fund, check# 19191} in the amount of $74,644.92; Highway Fund, check numbers 19253 - 19281 in the amount of $131,131.26; Street Lighting, check #19282 in the amount of $617.71; and Town Hall Addition, check numbers 19283 – 19285, in the amount of $142,757.25 Grand total of Abstract #11 of 2008: $349,151.14.  Planning Escrow Abstract #11P, check numbers 622 - 625 in the total amount of $993.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the October 6th, October 9th and October 22nd, 2008 meetings were approved as written on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern, reporting on the 10/21/08 Fire Commissioners meeting, stated that there was a public hearing for their 2009 budget, which was essentially the same as their 2008 budget.  Their radio budget was increased because the County changed the fire alarm frequency which necessitated the department to upgrade to this new frequency.  An increase in membership also required the purchase of new radios.  The commissioners felt that these amounts, spent in ’08, could be shifted to increased expenditures for ’09, such as fuel oil and heating costs.  The Commissioners also discussed the new water catching system at the Town Hall, which will collect 160,000 gallons per year, paid for jointly by the Town and the Fire Department.  Discussion on switching from Verizon to Optimum would lower telephone costs, and with the new radios, cell phones might no longer be used.  The Fire Chief reported a fairly quiet month – 6 fires, 3 accidents and 9 EMT calls.  Their next meeting will be November 17th at the Fire House.  


From two recent School Board meetings, Councilwoman Stern reported the following: the annual financial report was presented at the Oct. 15th meeting, and all was in order.  Their auditor, Alec Sobin, CPA, cautioned the district to monitor their finances closely in this poor economy, and suggested competitive bidding be restored for expenses under $10,000.  The district is close to implementing an ‘AlertNow’ emergency system, where parents could be notified through all available technology.  The emergency repairs at Seymour Smith have been completed, and the district is looking for RN and LPN substitutes.  The next district meeting will be 11/19/08.


The October 15th CAC meeting was covered by Mrs. Stern: the CAC members discussed a development plan and maintenance for the Stanford Wildlife Preserve, as well as looking into kiosk options and fencing.  Rather than re-installing markers at the Whitlock Preserve trails, trees will be marked using spray paint.  While reviewing the RPG development project, it was noticed that the property is within an aquifer zone, and they planned to address this matter to the Planning Board.  The Wappinger Inter-

Municipal Council will soon be conducting a survey to look at residents’ attitudes about 
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the creek, and there will soon be a website created with Vassar College.  The CAC will meet next on Wednesday, 11/17/08.          


Councilman Cadwallader reported from the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting on the previous night.  Two applications were considered: the variances for Wilcha on Tick Tock Way and the Stanford Free Library/Starzyk on Route 82, and both were granted.  


Councilwoman Hadden covered the matters discussed at the 10/29/08 Planning Board meeting.  The Stanford Free Library public hearing was scheduled for their November 19th meeting, pending the Town Board granting them a moratorium waiver.  Their minor subdivision application was withdrawn and was reclassified as a major subdivision, with the Planning Board declaring lead agency status with a negative SEQRA declaration adopted.  The Planning Board was also declared lead agency for the RPG Development and they awaited a traffic study to move to the next level.  The Millbrook School Master Plan had no representatives in attendance and was rescheduled for the November meeting.  Attorney Scott Volkman brought the Board up-to-date on the Roseland Ranch application’s engineering concerns, and forwarded that information onto Dave Clouser’s office, with no further action taken.  Regarding the Hew Special Use permit, Mr. Hew was asked to submit another narrative as the one submitted was too vague.  Pictures of the safe were requested as well as correspondence from the ATF. The Cascadia Farm minor subdivision / lot line alteration application was classified as such, and a public hearing was scheduled for 11/19/08.   


Supervisor Tetor reported that the Northern Dutchess Alliance’s meeting on transportation corridors will be next week, and that many of the northern Dutchess towns are feeling the pinch of more traffic.  The Community Development Block Grant committee will meet this week and next to approve project funding to then be forwarded to the County Executive.  The Town of Stanford is not applying for any projects this year, but in past years has received $400,000 in grant funding.  The D.C. Supervisors and Mayors will not be meeting this month.  The Community Action Partnership meeting will be next week and will discuss bracing for the tough winter heating issues for the elderly.  Mr. Tetor added that he would give his Supervisor’s report later on in the meeting.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:


Jim King addressed the Board regarding two letters he had sent, on 9/12/08 and 11/5/08, about problems on Scenic Drive with marine storage and repair issues, and was disappointed that he had not received any replies.  After discussion with the Board, Building Inspector Smith and Atty. Bogle, Mr. King was told that the owner of record has been summoned to Town Court and might have to be served by a process server.


Henry Boehringer stated that the Town Board should reconsider passing a 2.1% tax increase onto the community because of the reserve balance.  Supervisor Tetor replied that this reserve could quickly vanish if the County passed along almost $11 million in costs associated with the Sheriff’s department and elections.


Johanna Shafer addressed the Board regarding Mr. King’s complaints, adding that citizens should have their questions answered in a timely fashion.


Mark Stern stated that the election results showed Mrs. Shafer as the winner of the Town Board seat.


Mel Eiger gave his third and last offer to help with the Town’s website and felt that it needed to be improved.  He also added that the Town Hall addition was running behind schedule and that the Town of Wappingers was working on digitizing their records.



Jan Weido was glad to see that the draft Master Plan was ready but was looking for larger scale maps.  Supervisor Tetor said that they will be ready for the public hearings next week.


Jim King spoke of having written contracts for sheriff’s patrols in Brewster, so that costs were known ahead of time.  Supervisor Tetor added that the Town already has a contract for patrols in summer.


Jan Weido asked if tickets from sheriffs’ patrol brought in revenue for the Town, with Atty. Bogle replying that, yes, if the tickets were written here.  Fines are sent to the State and then the State pays us back.  He only prosecutes tickets written by the State Troopers; the Sheriff’s office defends their own.  
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PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR S.S.MARKS, LLC / ROSELAND RANCH
A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to go out of the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled public hearing for the S.S.Marks, LLC / Roseland Ranch moratorium waiver request.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Pamela Richardson, Gellert and Klein, attorney for the applicant – were back tonight to address a procedural issue that was raised at the last public hearing, which was close.  Now a new public hearing is open, and there was a need to circulate additional information to all required agencies, and that has been made.  We have an addendum that will be ready tomorrow but want to show alternative designs for this waiver application. 

Councilwoman Stern – was your letter of application sent to all the adjoining towns?

Atty. Richardson – yes.

Councilwoman Stern – the same letter from August?

Supervisor Tetor – yes.

Atty. Richardson – we added a transmittal letter on behalf of the Town Clerk and a map.

Hal Wilkins, engineer for applicant – gave out two hand-outs, maps of Roseland Ranch Holdings on the east side of Hunns Lake Road, zeroing in on the 56-acres of S.S.Marks, LLC for the proposed minor two-lot subdivision.  One map is of the existing conditions, the second is of  the proposed, what it would look like after the subdivision, which can’t happen until they go to the Planning Board.  The request tonight is administrative to allow this to be considered by the Planning Board.  

Supervisor Tetor – this is a substantial change from the first one.

Mr. Wilkins – have “cleaned it up” and will walk you through the layout. (Described the map).  This parcel (in white) is “in-holding,” completely surrounded by lands of SS Marks, LLC.  The lands of Roseland Ranch Holdings, LLC is to the east.  Mrs. Fichera has a parcel that is surrounded by S.S.Marks but the minor subdivision plan is to create the 37-acre parcel as referenced in the auction sign in front of the lodge.  So this is existing, but to make it more confusing, this purple parcel is the one we’d like to remove.

Atty. Richardson – that is the subdivision; these two pieces which are actually a single parcel along the back end of Mrs. Fichera’s property.

Mr. Wilkins – the ski area parcel and main parcel are divided by a 25-ft. wide strip.

Atty. Richardson – this is one lot, and the subdivision would be this lot back here, so in fact, the same application, just clarified.  But there is another alternative that came out with discussions with the Planning Board where they had requested removing the 25-ft. strip that connects these two pieces of land.  They would consider this at the Planning Board if the waiver is granted.  Whether or not there is a way to subdivide this as a single parcel then make this a separate lot.  

Councilwoman Hadden – questioned on page three, with the red line, would we be getting a copy of that?

Mr. Wilkins – difficult to show with the colors the connection of the ski slope parcel to this parcel, but the ski area does not touch.

Councilwoman Hadden – the long piece outlined in red.

Mr. Wilkins – this is lot 1 and lot 2.

Atty. Richardson – this is the drawing that was actually submitted with the application.

Councilwoman Hadden – that area is a little wet.

Mr. Wilkins – the Hunns Lake creek crosses through here and this is a gravel pit here, with a 200 ft. higher elevation than the road and is high and dry; this area is wet, there is a creek running through it.

Councilwoman Hadden – do you know the acreage amount of the one piece that you could build on?  Is it on the side of a hill?

Mr. Wilkins – No, the rationale for the subdivision line, this is the top of the hill, this area is level.  We did soil testing with the County Health Department with no testing done here, but on this parcel we have 4 or 5 approved sites.  Have done percolation tests, but that’s not to say we will build here, just an analysis of all the soils on the 600 acres of Roseland.

Councilman Cadwallader – how wide is that strip on the map?

Mr. Wilkins – it’s about 100 ft. here – give me a specific location.

Councilman Cadwallader – by the green line; a couple of hundred feet?
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Mr. Wilkins - 615 feet here, 115 feet there.  Yes.

Councilwoman Stern – a procedural question: why has the sign stayed up saying that 37 acres will be auctioned off with no 37-acre parcel yet?  The sign has been up for a long time.

Mr. Wilkins – they can auction whatever they want but cannot pass title until the actions of the Town Board and the Planning Board are carried through.

Councilwoman Stern – is the auction today?

Mr. Wilkins – it was scheduled for today but I was not party to that.  I know the auction was set up many months ago and the auction folks and S.S.Marks people had hoped we’d be more successful in pushing this forward and getting all of the administrative work done.  The auction was originally to be in September, then October, then kept pushing it back because we hadn’t done our work.

Councilwoman Hadden – one side of the sign says Nov. 11th, the other side, Nov. 13th.  I pass it everyday.

Councilwoman Stern – if you want to build goodwill in Town you should do things that seem above-board.

Atty. Richardson – there is no intention to actually pass title until the subdivision is granted.  All of the property is subject to contingency of the waiver being granted, but as of today, I don’t think there is a buyer or contract.  Still out there.

Attorney Bogle – if I can clarify, the waiver is the only issue here to go before the Planning Board.  The Town Board decides if you can make application to the Planning Board, and the Planning Board decides the subdivision matter before them.  The decision of the waiver does not grant anything other than the applicant going before the Planning Board.

Atty. Richardson – that was my intention, but for tonight, you’ve opened the hearing to have any questions answered that you may have but you might not be in a position to close it tonight as we complete the circulation period.  This map highlights the second lot

and separates out Mrs. Fichera’s lands which are not part of the subdivision.  

Jan Weido – the hatchet shaped parcel, where is the access to the back side?  How do you get back there?

Mr. Wilkins - this parcel has 1000’ feet frontage on Hunns Lake Road and cross-easements on Mrs. Fichera’s property with an existing network of miles of roads and trails.  There is also a bridge, and this property has access onto Layton Road, but this might not be specifically referenced.  Poppa Joe Way S. is through Mrs. Fichera’s land.

Councilman Cadwallader – from Layton Road there are trails going through there?

Mr. Wilkins – there are rough roads but you can drive right in.  Once in through the first couple of hundred feet, the roads have been used by riders and wagons for years.

Andy Lawson – does the bottom part loose continuity?

Mr. Wilkins – it will be a separate and non-buildable lot but need to discuss this with the Planning Board.  This ski lot will be un-buildable by virtue of Hunns Lake Creek and it is a very steep slope.  The precedent in the Town is not to create unbuildable lots.  We have an unbuildable lot connected by a 25 ft. wide strip, and we’re looking forward to resolving this with the Planning Board.

Henry Boehringer – this is all being done because of financial hardship?

Atty. Richardson – yes, this is one of the reasons, and the property is in disrepair; there are financial issues.  Need to have the ability to sell off this piece, but can’t be done without subdividing it off.

Mr. Boehringer – if someone makes a bad business decision, everything has to move around to fix it.

Atty. Richardson – the moratorium allows a waiver for hardship, and many other requests have met the criteria.

Councilwoman Stern – what happens next in terms of the issue before the Board?

Supervisor Tetor – when the waiting period is over, then we can vote on it.

Atty. Bogle – the public hearing will not be closed tonight as there is further documentation due.  When the public hearing is closed, the Town Board can consider the waiver issues, SEQR issues.  The Town Board has 38 days after the hearing is closed to consider the matter.

Henry Boehringer – all of this is to provide financial relief to someone who purchased the property: they want to sell off the hotel portion of the property, which has become a blight, and then you still don’t know if there will be any improvements on the hotel part 
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of the property.  This could continue to be a blight.  By doing this subdivision now, they could affectively let it go and walk away – we could have a less than attractive thing on 

our hands and they could be economically off the hook for the maintenance of the property. 

Mr. Wilkins – the presumption is that someone is going to spend “X” millions of dollars they would have a greater plan than to let it sit and fall into further disrepair.  As we’ve heard tonight, and from my discussions and calls with the Building Inspector, when things deteriorate, I get calls.  I’m hoping that someone buys it and Mr. Tetor doesn’t call me that the dumpsters are overflowing, the doors are open.  I would like nothing more than to never have to hear about Roseland Ranch’s problems again, and let someone else put their money into restoring it.

Mr. Boehringer – there must be a lien on the property.  If you want access to the subdivision land, and at the end of the day you create that subdivision, there is no guarantee that you let it go fallow and walk away from it.  Maybe you don’t get a bid, and we’re stuck with a problem and you have your cure.

Mr. Wilkins – could it be worse than it is now?

Mr. Boehringer – yes, it could be.

Atty. Richardson – the property is already in disrepair and the hope is that we sell the property to someone who has an interest in it, the financial where-with-all and the business sense and acumen to do something with it to become a productive use to the Town.  That is part of this.  Your concerns are reasonable and not want to have a further blight, but it is continuing to fall into disrepair.

Mr. Boehringer – I’m not blaming anyone.  But if you carve up the property and get what you want, then it goes bad in these economic time and doesn’t get sold, they might let it go and walk away from it; then we have a problem.  If you want to accomplish this, maybe a bond should be required to have it taken care of.  I drive by this three, four times a day and would hate to see it become a public hazard, as it is approaching becoming a hazard now.  If you want this, you should provide protection so it does not become more of a hazard. 

Atty. Richardson – the application here is simply to allow us to go to the Planning Board to discuss the subdivision.  There is no substantive review required at this level.  The Planning Board will have the right to review.

Mr. Boehringer - comments like this should then be brought to the Planning Board; I apologize.

Mr. Wilkins – it’s a good point; speaking for the landowner,  they would like nothing more than the owner of the resort to be a good neighbor: put the barns back into condition, the fences, clean the place up, return to the way it was when the Ficheras’ owned it.  It’s of no benefit to any adjacent property owner.  

Supervisor Tetor – there have been a few interested parties; I don’t know how far they got.

Mr. Wilkins – they’re all waiting.

Councilman Cadwallader – if we don’t grant your waiver, then you can’t go to the Planning Board.  Then it will just go downhill.

Councilwoman Stern – the land that you’re sectioning off has been mentioned at the other public hearings by someone in the audience, that this hatchet shaped parcel is not buildable, but the plan is that it will provide access to Hunns Lake Road from the property behind.  My big concern is that if you sell off this property and you have this other piece segmented off, you will be doing segmentation of the property, and that has to be considered at a later date in the SEQRA process, and that is a very big concern.

Mr. Wilkins – we’re prepared to address segmentation before the Planning Board.

Johanna Shafer – to clarify, you do not now own the orange parcel?  Who owns it?

Mr. Wilkins- it is owned by a holding company, Roseland Ranch Holdings, LLC.  This area is S.S.Marks, LLC.

Mrs. Shafer – do you have an option on that piece of property?

Mr. Wilkins – the owners of this parcel have an option from Mrs. Fichera, separate from this.  Dealing with two separate owner groups, having a little “border war.”

Mr. Shafer – Are there common partners?

Mr. Wilkins – yes, there is one common partner.

John VanLeuvan – what has to be done for this to go to the Planning Board?
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Supervisor Tetor – the Town Board has to allow the waiver to the moratorium and that can’t happen until we have more things to come in yet; then we have to close the public hearing and then we have to vote to let it go to the Planning Board.

Councilwoman Stern – I thought that the Planning Board could consider any application put in to them to be considered, but the work could not go ahead without a waiver. 

Robert Butts, Planning Board chairman – perhaps I can clarify that.  I believe an application has been filed or that papers have been filed, and that Roseland has met with us several time over several months, but the application is not complete without all of their submissions.  Although we can discuss it informally, we can’t act on it until the moratorium is waived.

Supervisor Tetor – can I have a motion to leave the public hearing open and go back into the regular session?

Councilwoman Hadden – so moved.

Councilman Cadwallader- I’ll second.


With no further discussion, the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
HIGHWAY:


Highway Supt. Myers stated that the Highway was good.  Discussion followed regarding the residents’ salt and sand use being stopped due to abuse of this privilege and mention was made that the old tanks have been removed.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST: ROSELAND RANCH SUBDIVISION: As stated above, the public hearing will be kept open until the next meeting, a Special Meeting set for December 8th, 2008 if everything is in order.  The Board could vote on this request at their next regular meeting.

2. CABLEVISION FRANCHISE RENEWAL AGREEMENT PUBLIC HEARING: Cablevision has promised that maps will be sent.  The public hearing will remain open until the Board gets the requested information.
3. VERIZON / MILLBROOK SCHOOL CELL TOWER PUBLIC HEARING: 

This public hearing has remained open.  

Attorney Bogle – had spoken briefly with Scott Olsen, representing Verizon in this application and consultant Richard Comi.  The Board should have received a letter, dated 10/29/08 from Millbrook School, which had information, but one thing that was not in that letter is the question if the landowner would allow for co-location, which was mentioned during the public hearing.  Several questions were raised if they would permit a larger, taller structure on the site, or multiple towers, or they would change nothing.  The copy of the redacted lease that was given does not go into the location of specific review.  The landowner does not have any veto power or say about what goes on that spot.  The school, signed by the corporate officer, must answer those questions.

Malcolm Travelstead, Millbrook School Director of Finance and Operations – a letter was sent on the 31st to the Town Board, and I have a copy of a letter from Drew Casertano, the Headmaster, and a copy sent by me that states that we would not allow more than one tower, and we would not allow it to be taller than 106 feet.  I heard from the Verizon attorney that that letter might not have been given to the Town Board. (gave copies.)  We feel that the lease does give us design control over the tower.

Atty. Bogle – the copy that I have is heavily redacted, but I asked Mr. Olsen about it.  He pointed to paragraph 7 that seems only to contain the lessee’s rules.

Mr. Travelstead – it is our understanding that we have design control for the tower.  The Board would not have approved it otherwise.

Atty. Bogle – the only other issue raised during the public hearing was of placement in the existing tall facility, without having the issue of co-location, which would be in the steeple.  I don’t think that has been discussed, separate from the issues of micro-cells or DAS.

Councilwoman Stern – has the Millbrook School taken a position that it would not be on the steeple?
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Mr. Travelstead – the School said that they would look at anything, but Verizon came to us, did their study, and said that this was not as ideal as the hill; that met our needs.  I 

can’t speak for the Board but that steeple is such an important part of our school and campus that I’m not sure they would give approval to tamper with that.  Could it be done and not noticed?  The people who suggested that, some of our neighbors, said, absolutely, it would not be noticed.  I’m not sure that’s the case, and I’m not sure that our Board members would accept that.  But our neighbors put that up as a possible alternative.  When Verizon first came and looked at our site on their own, they came to us looking to put coverage there.  They went up into the steeple thinking it would be an easy way to do this, but they found it didn’t give them the coverage.  Verizon has not asked us to consider this.  

Supervisor Tetor – would like to add that when you go into Middleburgh, NY in Schoharie County, there is a nice flagpole – it serves as a cell tower antenna.

And it has a big flag on it.  Will have to check my cell phone to see if it has Verizon coverage there.

Barry Schnoor, Millbrook School – several years ago, that was an option brought to Millbrook School by American Tower.  We thought it might be interesting, after finishing up the athletic fields; it might be a good place to have coverage there.  We have learned that the scale of that flagpole would be like a car lot with a huge American flag.  Out of scale with what we wanted.

Supervisor Tetor – this one looks nice at the top of a hill, and it doesn’t have to be as tall as yours.

Mr. Travelstead – Verizon has said this has to be 100 feet tall to begin with and 15 feet above the trees.

Supervisor Tetor – if they do a flagpole, wouldn’t it be like the steeple?

Atty. Bogle – It could be, but the other issue is we may get to a point where we get to alternative energy - wind towers.  Another issue is the possibility of new technology of units in residences.  The market is changing with other technologies and alternatives, but what is the applicant willing to do and what can they do, and what the Town Board wants.

Supervisor Tetor – briefly spoke of the article on “femtocells” from Business Week.

Jesse Bontecou – I graduated from the Millbrook School 64 years ago.  Seventy years ago the school discussed a water tower before zoning, planning, and there were many complaints.  Planted 100 trees around it.  Asked the Town Board if they have actually seen this site (some yes, some no)?  You won’t see this water tower until you walk into the trees and bump into it.  Have you seen those towers that look like trees?  They only stand out when they’re in a hardwood forest or on the edge of a road or open hill.  In this pine forest I don’t think you’ll notice it at all.  I actually think they’re artsy and cool.  Having this tower would not only benefit the school but it would also benefit the whole area.  I think you have to consider that there are 400 people there when school is in session, and if there’s a major ice storm and all the wires go down, and the lights and heats are gone, I think there is a safety factor that should be considered.  I’m opposed to towers in the wide open, and that they look terrible, but in this case I don’t think anyone will notice it.  You can only see this tower if you search for it from Rt. 44 in the Town of Washington headed east.  Can’t see it from Leavitt Road, but you might see it on the flat on Millbrook School Road.  The rest of the time you won’t notice its there.  I think the view of the tower should not be a major consideration and it won’t be a blight on the viewscape.

Councilwoman Stern – how did people feel about when all the telephone poles and electric poles went up originally, and that might have been a little bit like the water tower.  They might have been glad they got electricity finally.  When wind generators go up, hopefully people will begin to find them beautiful because of what they do.  These are always big problems when the view we’re used to is interfered with when something might benefit us.

Mr. Bontecou – the houses on the ridge line are much worse and annoy me more than a tower that looks like a pine tree.

Atty. Bogle – our local law requires us to consider co-location alternatives, and that is the biggest issue that the Town Board is struggling with right now.  If the impact in a forest is so minor, as was the permission to have alternative or additional ones at 100’ or 106 ft. that would meet the industry’s needs, or be less intrusive by going higher – that’s the 
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struggle right now.  To limit it to one pole or one monopine at 106’ that permits only one carrier - this does not comply with our regulations.  That’s why the request for the waiver is being made.

Supervisor Tetor – in Bainbridge, the early pine tree looks like a bottle brush: all the branches are the same length, and it towers above all of the other trees.  The newer ones look more like a pine tree.

Mr. Travelstead – it has been the school’s position that it would meet the school’s needs and is being responsible to the needs of our neighbors, but not agreeing to a tall tower or multiple towers.  The school has a great desire to have cell service.  If you, in your deliberations, say we will grant a waiver if you have two trees, the school Board might entertain that, not reject it, they would deliberate.  I didn’t think that was the question we were being asked, but at our meeting, you wanted assurance that we would not allow more.  That’s why the letter is written as it is – that’s what our headmaster got approval for: one tower.  In an earlier letter, we told our neighbors that we would only allow one tower, but if we could possibly hide another tree in that forest, then the school would attain the service we need for safety.  But I can’t speak for the Board.

Atty. Bogle – one of the big issues is stealth technology.  A member on this Board once questioned putting a 150’ tower in a silo, but that same Board member said he had never seen a 150’ tall silo.

Supervisor Tetor – Jesse, have you seen a 150” silo?  Probably structurally unsafe.

Mr. Bontecou – it would need an awfully big tractor to blow the stuff into it.

Councilwoman Stern – so the school might entertain two 106’ towers within those trees?

Mr. Travelstead – it is not necessarily the tree itself but the base building that comes with it; that could impact on the forest around it.

Mr. Schnoor – You might have to take out twenty trees to accommodate the ancillary equipment for this tower.  That’s okay for one tower, but if you have to take 20 more trees, which would make that mature forest look too thin and then you are going to start to see it.

Councilman Cadwallader – what about the driveway?

Mr. Schnoor – it does not need to be paved, only maintained.

Atty. Bogle – During this discussion, we might open new avenues: the design of the equipment shed – instead of being a typical equipment trailer type of design, maybe instead of horizontal, make it vertically expansive, a lesser footprint - all things that need to be discussed.  This is the benefit of leaving the hearing open.  

Mr. Schnoor – or board and batten siding.

Atty. Bogle – there could even be stealth equipment shed that doesn’t look like  an equipment shed, that looks more like a log cabin outside of the trees.

Supervisor Tetor – Anything else?  

No other discussion on the Verizon / Millbrook School cell tower.

4. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern suggested that we form a website committee, as it was a good time to re-take ownership of it so that it could be interactive, like the Poughkeepsie Journal’s successful one, to make it more effective.


The other matter that apparently has already gone to Court, Councilwoman Stern said was the property at 125 Market Lane for two years at least (handed out pictures of the property taken that day) and wanted an update on it.  Discussion followed with the Board, the Attorney for the Town and the Building Inspector regarding the legal status of the issue. A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to authorize the Supervisor to sign paperwork to get an injunction to have the matter taken to the Supreme Court as the property owner was now in contempt of court.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Mr. Travelstead from Millbrook School asked the Board when the next meeting would be for the Millbrook School / Verizon tower and was told that it would probably be on the agenda for the December 11th meeting.  Supervisor Tetor added that he would like to talk to the Town’s consultant, Dick Comi, as well.  

NEW BUSINESS:

1. BUDGET RESOLUTION – RISK RETENTION: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Tetor:    
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RESOLUTION #25 OF 2008


BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board authorizes the Supervisor to make a transfer of funds to the “Risk Retention Fund” in the amount of $100,000.00 and to decrease the General Unappropriated Fund Balance by the amount of this transfer.  


Motion made by: Supervisor David Tetor


Seconded by: Councilman Robert Cadwallader


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Certified this 13th day of November, 2008.

2. DISCUSSION: COUNTY EXECUTIVE’S BUDGET PROPOSALS: Supervisor Tetor stated that he was floored by the suggestion that the County’s towns and villages share the cost of the Sheriff’s Department and Election costs, which would amount to almost $6 million dollars.  The Dutchess County Supervisor’s and Mayors invited the County Legislators and people from the County Budget Office, but only a few legislators came and no one from the budget office.   The D.C. Mayors and Supervisors drafted a letter to the Legislature and a copy to the County Executive that this was too late in our budget processes and too heavy a hit for the towns so that the County Executive would show a zero budget increase.  The County Executive also took $13 million from the County’s unexpended fund balance.  He had also met with the Towns of Northeast, Pine Plains, and Milan and several legislators, and they had thought that the Legislature would put this money back in for this year, but could not guarantee what would happen next year.


Also Mr. Tetor received an email from the Governor’s Office, and school districts were going to have money withdrawn, as well as Medicaid and health were going to be put back to the counties.  An item that would hurt the Town of Stanford would be the removal of CHIPs funding for the Highway Dept.


Mr. Tetor covered the issue of sheriff’s calls to the towns in the County, and the numbers of calls to each town over the year, with Stanford having 492 calls.


If anyone is planning on attending the Association of Towns meeting in February, see the Bookkeeper.


The Supervisor has also met with our telephone provider, Cornerstone vs. Verizon regarding their contract rates for next year.


Councilwoman Stern asked if anyone had contacted the Town Hall for assistance with fuel oil, with Town Clerk Bell replying that one had so far.  Brief discussion followed regarding help for the elderly with heating costs this winter, with Supervisor Tetor adding that Maureen Lashley from the Community Action Partnership be invited to a Town Board meeting.


With no other business, a motion was made to adjourn at 9:20 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk

